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The Mission of the ABA is to advocate, develop, and facilitate bicycling for Albertans.  

The Vision of the ABA is to be the recognized authority and leader for bicycling in Alberta. 



2015 Alberta Bicycle Association Annual General Meeting Agenda 

September 26, 2015 

4:00PM-5:30PM 

Argyll Velodrome, Edmonton 

 

1. Review and Approval of Agenda 

2. Approval of AGM Minutes October 4, 2014 

3. Reports 
  3.1 Shawn Bunnin-President  
  3.2 Helen Bain- Vice President Administration 
  3.3 Darren Williams- Vice President BMX 
  3.4 Shaun Adamson- Vice President Racing 
  3.5 Karly Coleman- Vice President Recreation & Transportation 
  3.6 Geoff McGill- Vice President Women’s Racing 
 

4.  Items for Approval 
               4.1Audited 2014 Financial Statements 
 

5. Elections 
 5.1 Vice President Administration - 2 years 
 5.2 Vice President Recreation & Transportation- 2 years 

  5.3 Vice President Women’s Racing-2 years 
  5.4 Vice President BMX- 1 year 
  5.5 Vice President Racing- 1 year 
  5.6 Chief Commissaire- 1 year 
  5.7 2 Members at Large-2 years 
  5.8 2 Racing Committee Members- 2 years 
  5.9 2 BMX Committee Member- 2 years 
  5.10 2 Financial Auditors– 1 year 
   
   

6.0 Other Business 

7.0  Adjournment 
 

 
Time allotted for Questions and Answers following the completion of the agenda. 



2014 Alberta Bicycle Association Annual General Meeting Minutes 

October 4th, 2014 

2:00pm-4:00pm 

University of Calgary, Calgary AB 

 

Quorum not achieved, agreed to meet at 2:25 pm 

 

1. Review and Approval of Agenda 

 Motion to approve the agenda Helen Bain/Shane Peterson, carried 

 

2. Approval of AGM Minutes October 14, 2013 
 Motion to approve the minutes as printed Chris Bullivant/Brent Topilko, carried 
 

3. Reports 
3.1 Andy Holmwood- President 

AB riders had top 20 performances at worlds in all Cycling Sports 
developed a Learn to Race Road program and piloted in 2014, working out a delivery plan 
thank you to the people that worked the casino 
 

 3.2 Helen Bain- Vice President Administration 
Built savings back up 
professionally audited by the Federation of Calgary Communities 
only major purchase this year was a van 

 
 3.3 Shane Peterson- Vice President BMX 

USA BMX coming into AB could have serious effects  
Cycling Canada in talks with USA BMX to have them run the National series and possible other BMX matters.  

 
 3.4 Shawn Bunnin- Vice President Racing 

2014 went very well. Racing Committee has two priorities, development/facilitation of races & development of junior riders. 
Number’s, other then road, went up.  
More Provincial Team projects in 2014 
Potential to grow cycling in Alberta, some positive signs 

 
 3.5 Geoff McGill- Vice President Women’s Racing 

 Trailblazers series number were amazing 
5 dedicated female clubs 
female registrations continue to grow over last 3-4 years 
2 females from AB in the Road Worlds 

 
Motion to accept reports Kyle Husband/Alana Heise, carried 

 
4. Items for Approval 

4.1 Audited 2013 Financial Statements 
  Motion to approve 2013 financial statements as presented John Plant/Nick Jendzjowsky, carried 

 
5. Bylaw Changes 

 
Article II Territorial Limits 

Change Bylaw to read:  

The territorial limits within which the Association shall operate shall be the Province of Alberta; with the exception that cycling 

clubs operating outside of the Province of Alberta may affiliate with the permission of their respective provincial association and 

Cycling Canada. The Alberta Bicycle Association is an affiliated member of Cycling Canada 

 

Motion to approve proposed change- Helen Bain/John Plant, carried 

 

Article III.3 B- Membership Privileges 
Change Bylaw to read: 

b) An individual member may assign by proxy their vote to the Club listed on   their license, providing that the Club is in good standing in 

the Association, or to an Individual Member who is in good standing in the Association. Proxy votes that have been transferred to 

the Individual Member’s Club may be cast by the attending Club President or delegate for that purpose.  



 Motion to approve proposed change-Helen Bain/Brent Topilko, carried 
 

Article III.3 F Membership Privileges  

Change Bylaw to read:  

f) The Board of Directors may expel a member or any affiliated club or organization if expulsion is in the best interest of the Asso-

ciation or the member, as determined by the Board in accordance to the bylaws of conduct stipulated by or in accordance to the 

Cycling Canada’s by-laws, or racing rules governing conduct. Where a member is to be expelled, the individual or affiliated club 

and organization affected shall be provided with an opportunity to be heard by the Board. The expelled member or affiliated 

club/organization shall be notified in writing of their rights to a hearing within thirty (30) days of the Boards' decision.  

 
Motion to approve proposed change-Chris Bullivant/Jeff Neilson, carried 
 

Article VI 3 Board of Directors 
Change Bylaw to read:  
a) Be it resolved that all elected Board of Director's positions should normally be for two year terms of office.  
 

    b) Be it resolved that the following Board of Directors are to be elected in even numbered years:  
President  
VP BMX 
VP Racing 
Two Members at Large 
Chief Commissaire 

 
 c) Be it resolved that the following Board of Directors are to be elected in odd numbered years:  
  VP Recreation & Transportation  

 VP Administration  
 VP Women's Cycling  
 Two Members at Large 
 

 d) Three (3) Racing Committee positions will be open for election in odd numbered years, and Two (2) Racing Committee position 
will be open for election in even numbered years.  
 

 e) Two (2) BMX Committee positions will be open for election in odd numbered years, and one (1) BMX Committee position will be 
open for election in even numbered years.  
 

 f) Apart from reasonable expenses, the Board of Directors will not be paid.  
 

Discussion regarding the Chief Commissaire position, there is no mention that they must be a Commissaire.  
 

Motion to approve proposed change-Shawn Bunnin/Erik Bakke, carried 
 

Article VII 5 – Elections 
Change Bylaw to read:  
The Board of Directors shall have the power to appoint a member in good standing to any vacancy on the Board, except the Presi-
dent, which may occur during its term of office. Such appointee shall hold office until the next Annual General Meeting. 

 
Motion to approve proposed change-Shawn Bunnin/Jeff Neilson, carried 
 

Article VII 7 Elections 
 Change Bylaw to read: 
 The immediate Past President, if in good standing, will be a member of the Association's Board of Directors for a period of One (1) 

year and will for this term be afforded the rights and responsibilities of all Board members with the exception that the Past-
President will not be a voting member of the Board. 

 
 Motion to approve proposed change- Brent Topilko/Kyle Husband, carried 

 
Article V111 7 & 12- Duties of the officers 

Change Bylaw to read: 
 Of the above, the following are full voting members of the Board of Directors: Vice President Racing, Vice President Recreation 

and Transportation, Vice President Administration, Vice President Women’s Cycling, Vice President BMX, Each of four (4) Mem-

bers at Large and the Chief Commissaire.  

Motion to approve proposed change- Jeff Neilson/Darcy Gullacher, carried 
 



Article IX 2- Banking & Expenditures 
Change Bylaw to read: 
The signing officers shall be the Executive Director, the Vice President Administration plus two (2) of the following as directed by 
the Board of Directors: 

  President  
 Vice President Racing  
 Vice President Recreation and Transportation  
 Vice President Women's Cycling  
 Vice President BMX  
 One or more Member at Large 

 
 Cheques must be signed by the Executive Director plus one other signing officer. In the absence of an Executive Director or in cir-

cumstances that exclude the Executive Director as an authorized signatory, cheques must be signed by the Vice President Admini-
stration and one other signing officer.  

 
 Motion to approve proposed change-Nick Jendzjowsky /Helen Bain, carried 

 
Article XV- Professional Staff 
 The Association may employ, in such a manner as it deems fit, staff to carry out its objectives. The Association may, without obli-

gation to do so unless explicitly stated otherwise in these Bylaws, employ staff members on a full-time, part-time or contract 

basis. No employee shall be a voting member of the Association or its Board of Directors. 

 The Association shall, from time to time and according to the nature of changes in the staffing complement, publish an organiza-
tional structure indicating the positions and reporting structure in use 

 
Motion to approve proposed change-Aaron Falkenberg/Brent Topiklo, carried 

 
 
5. Elections 

Agreed to have Phil Abbott and Joan Couling act as scrutinizers 
 

5.1 President - 2 years 
 Shawn Bunnin nominated by Helen Bain and Erik Bakke 
 Andy Holmwood nominated by Shane Peterson- declined 
 

Acclaimed- Shawn Bunnin 
 

5.2 Vice President BMX- 2 years 
 Chris Bullivant nominated by Pierre Chartrain and Jonas Tremel 
 Darren Williams nominated by Darren Williams and John Lavorato 

 
 Vice President of BMX-Darren Williams  

 
5.3 Members at Large-2 years 
 Angus Cowan nominated by Nick Jendzjowsky and Brent Topilko 

Robert Armstrong nominated by Robert Armstrong and Randy Szasz 
 Michael Burton nominated by Dan Nelson and Michael Burton 

Charles Bougie nominated by Charles Bougie and Jeff Neilson 
 

Members at Large-Charles Bougie and Angus Cowan 
 

5.4 3 Racing Committee Members- 2 years 
       1 Racing Committee Member – 1 year  

Alana Heise nominated by Jeff Neilson and Masa Higuchi 
Holly Ackert nominated by Holly Ackert and Jenn Turcott 
Robert Armstrong nominated by Robert Armstrong and Trev Williams  
Darcy Gullacher nominated by Darcy Gullacher and Trev Williams 

 Michael Burton nominated by Michael Burton and Dan Nelson 

 

2 years- Holly Ackert, Robert Armstrong, Alana Heise 

1 year- Darcy Gullacher 

 

5.5 1 BMX Committee Member- 2 years 
 John Lavorato nominated by John Lavorato and Darren Williams 



 Chris Bullivant nominated by Jonas Tremel and Shane Peterson 
 

 BMX Committee member -Chris Bullivant 
 

5.6  2 Financial Auditors- 1 year 
Federation of Calgary Communities nominated by  John Plant and Jeff Neilson 
 
Acclaimed- Federation of Calgary Communities 

 
Motion to destroy ballots- John Plant/Shawn Bunnin, carried 

 
6. Adjournment 

Motion to adjourn- Chris Bullivant/Brent Topilko, carried 



Chief Commissaire’s Report – Geordie Ma 

The 2015 racing season has zipped by at a startling pace.  I find myself awed that it is already the fall when I 

seemed like it was just a short time before that we were planning the racing season in Red Deer with white 

snow on the ground.  It has been a pleasure being a part of the growing and expanding bicycle racing scene in 

Alberta. 

This past year marked several highlights on the officiating side of our organization: 

The year started off with the execution of a National MTB Commissaire course in Calgary, AB in early March.  

We had the opportunity to place several of our commissaires in this course and set them off on their path to 

become National Commissiares.  Join me in congratulating Carolyn Croft, Steve Baker, Adrienne Mae, Felix 

Lee, Vitaly Rudenko and Robert Armstrong in successfully completing the classroom portion of their qualifica-

tion. 

We held entry level commissaire courses in all three disciplines (Road, MTB, and BMX).  Attendance at these 

courses was great across all disciplines.  However, enrollment was down from last year.  I would ask all mem-

bers of the ABA to work to identify commissaire candidates (either themselves or others) and encourage 

them to take a course in the spring.  I certainly hope that we can continue to nurture these new commissaires 

and help them along in their development. 

We held our fourth “Chief Commissaire Summit” which once again proved to be a highly valuable gathering 

of some of our more senior commissaires in the province.  This meeting gave us an opportunity to review 

changes in the UCI / CCC / ABA rulebooks and discuss an officiating standard that was to be implemented 

across the province.  Many thanks to Loyal Ma and Andy Holmwood who successfully lead the summit in my 

absence. 

The Tour of Alberta offered up many commissaire development opportunities that allowed us to expose sev-

eral commissaires to the inner workings of an international caliber event.  Andy Holmwood and Michael Pin-

koski, who were assigned to the UCI commissaires panel were joined by Robert Armstrong and Meredith 

Plant who were assigned as provincial assistants to the panel. 

The creativity of our provincial race organizers expanding into fat bike and gravel bike races allowed our ex-

cellent provincial commissaires to rise up to the challenge of a new event and contribute to the successful 

execution of these new event formats. 

If given the opportunity, I look forward to continuing the great strides we have made in commissairing devel-

opment next year.  There is still much to do, and we must focus our efforts on aiding all of our commissaires 

in improving their competencies and achieving the designations that they are striving for.  Our ever expand-

ing racing calendar has placed some strains on the availability of our A Level commissaires.  However, I am 

pleased to see that in the past year the pool of commissaires we had to draw from allowed us to fill assign-

ments with significantly less last minute changes.  I believe it may be the early indications that our recruiting 

efforts are paying off.  However, our focus in the coming years must be to increase our recruiting efforts to 

bring more officials into the support and, more importantly, mentor and train our existing commissaires to 

take on ever more responsibility.  I hope that we help our commissaires in the province find their dedication 

to the sport of cycling to be both rewarding and enjoyable. 

Kindest regards, 

Geordie Ma 

Provincial Chief Commissaire 

UCI BMX & MTB Commissaire 

 



VP BMX—Darren Wililams 

It has been a busy year for BMX in Alberta. As in any year prior to an Olympics, BMX programs at the world level start to 
ramp up for qualification purposes and that effect often trickles right down the Provincial level. 

 

In 2015 we had two team Alberta riders make the National Team as Juniors with an eye on the future. Those riders were 
Deven Kawa (junior male) and Daina Tuchscherer (junior female). Both riders had an impressive showing at the world 
championships in Zolder, with Daina finishing 5th in the time trials and making the semis in class.  Deven finished 48th in 
time trials and just missed semis with a 5th in his quarter. 

 

On home soil Daina claimed the National Championship and Canada Cup titles and took a 5th in the semi at the Pan Am 
Games racing against the Elite women. Deven took a tough 7th at Nationals and 3rd overall in the Canada Cup Series. 

 

On the amateur (challenge) side we had two fast up and coming ladies bring home world plates from Zolder even after 
some tough luck with crashes and unclipping. Avriana Hebert brought home a W8 and Cayleigh Vanstaaldenuin took a 
W6. 

 

Closer to home, BMX in Alberta continues to grow and shine with another stellar Provincial Cup Series in 2015. Overall 
BMX license numbers are up just slightly but the Series saw its best year to date. More riders are starting to explore the 
competitive side of racing. 

 

The provincial team had a great year under the management and coaching of Kristen Kawa and Wendy Vandenhoven 
(with the help of Penny Peacock). A trip to the supercross Hill in Abbotsford helped prepare the team for what racing at 
the elite level has become and what will be required to make the National Team. After that, a trip to Nationals proved 
fruitful with 8 podium finishes, and 4 titles out of 14 team members attending. 

 

There were some growing pains with the introduction of a new Junior Development class (mirroring what is happening 
with the Canada Cup Series), but things are being ironed out and it's a great addition to racing on a developmental level. 

 

Of course we can't forget the three day UCI C1 level races held in Calgary. These brought out some heavy hitters from the 
international stage chasing country points for 2016 Rio qualifying. It was one of many outstanding BMX weekends this 
past summer. 

 

With the National Championships coming to Calgary in both 2016 and 2017, and some incredible talent coming up in all 
ages look for more big things with BMX in Alberta. 

 

Lastly, I would like to thank the BMX Committee and the Alberta Bicycle Association staff for an awesome year. It's been 
great working with you but alas, I have found I'm not a politician. In a democracy it's always the majority that rules but 
I've found the minority is always the most vocal. I hate that I can't make everyone happy all the time and in the end, I just 
want to ride my bike. 

 

Thank you and best of luck, 

 

Darren "DW" Williams 



VP Racing-Shaun Adamson 

 

Alberta is a great province to be a bike racer! Most recently, four Alberta athletes (Sidney McGill, Michael van den 

Ham, Mark McCoonnell, & Aaron Schooler) participated in the Cyclocross World Cup in Las Vegas, which is the first 

time the World Cup has been hosted outside Europe. Sidney McGill had a great ride, finishing 33rd overall and 4th 

Canadian, all while being the youngest rider in the race. 

 

Alberta was down a few races this year for a multitude of reasons, but the races that we did have were well run and 

well attended. With a few holes in the calendar, we had some people step up and organized new events, particularly 

the Ghost of the Gravel race in Calgary and the abundance of track races. The spring series races in Edmonton contin-

ued to successfully kicked off the early season and continued with into the summer. 

 

It is often disheartening to see such a barren calendar at the beginning of the year, but a time of fallow can be just 

what is needed to rejuvenate long-time organizers and spur on new organizers to step. I can also personally attest 

that organizing races can bring great joy and that the ABA is on your side every step of the way. We encourage peo-

ple to step up and try it out. If that seems daunting, why not pair up with an experienced organizer to learn the 

ropes. 

 

Youth participation in cycling is continuing to grow in Alberta. The Trailblazers youth races continued to be successful 

in 2015. LAMP and Sprockids programs continue to fill up early and have waiting lists. In cyclocross we have seen 

more youth participating in the midweek series’ and at the Alberta Cup races. 

 

The Learn to Race clinic that was developed last year expanded significantly this year, with 67 people participating 

through the year. The Racing Committee decided to offer upgrade points for those who participated. Even if that 

was the only reason that people participated, we still saw an increase in people learning and improving their skills. 

Safety continues to be a priority for the racing committee; maintaining our first aid standards at races, continuing to 

enforce and follow the rules of the road, and improving knowledge and skills for everyone. 

 

Early season cyclocross races are attracting massive fields with multiple days having over 200 participants, including 

more than 45+ women. 

  

 

 

 

 

 

The Tour of Alberta was another great success, bringing in many stars from all over the world. This year’s event was 

special with the allowances given to race in Jasper National Park. I personally think that the coverage and photos 

showcased the vast beauty that Alberta has! 

Discipline # of Events Total # of Participants 2014 participants 

BMX 15 (Incl. Can Cups) 4558 4114 

MTB – XC 6 815 874 

MTB – Marathon 1 162 184 

MTB – DH 0 n/a 37 

MTB - Trailblazers 11 552 551 

Cyclo-cross 17 2453 1765 

Road 11 2366 2975 

Track 4 108 92 



The provincial team had many successes in a variety of disciplines and levels, with multiple noteworthy results, and 

many Albertans on the National Team. 

 

Results 

Western Canada Summer Games    2014 Cyclocross Nationals 

3rd Sidney McGill Women MTB Race    3rd Michael van den Ham Elite Men 

3rd Connor Topping Men Road Race    1st Gabby Traxler Junior Women 

3rd Isaac Niles Men MTB Race    1st Alana Heise Master Women 

       2nd Shawna Donaldson Master Women 

Pan Am Games      3rd Michelle Jackman Master Women 

3rd Alison Beveridge ITT     2nd Ian Auld Master B Men 

1st Monique Sullivan Team Sprint    3rd Andre Sutton Master B Men 

1st Allison Beveridge/Kirsti Lay Team Pursuit   1st Peter Lawrence Master C Men 

1st Monique Sullivan Kierin     3rd Ed Garvin Master C Men 

1st Monique Sullivan Sprint      

3rd Eric Johnstone Team Pursuit     Masters Cyclocross Worlds 

       2nd Alana Heise Women 40-49  

MTB Nationals 

1st Sidney McGill U17 Women     Alberta Athletes Named to  Canadian National Team 

  

Para Road Nationals       Cyclocross World Championships 

1st Michael Sametz C3 Men ITT     Stefan Ritter 

1st Michael Sametz C3 Men Road Race    Mark McConnell 

2nd Jaye Milley C1 Men ITT     Aaron Schooler 

2nd Jaye Milley C1 Men Road Race 

        Para Pan Am Games 

Junior Road Nationals     Michael Sametz 

1st Liah Harvie  Jr Women Road Race 

1st Liah Harvie  Jr Women Criterium    Junior Track Worlds 

2nd Evan Burtnik  Jr Men ITT     Anna Talman 

2nd Liah Harvie Jr Women ITT      Evan Burtnik 

       Stefan Ritter 

Tour of Walla Walla 

1st Stage 2 Sara Poidevin Pro Women    Junior Road Worlds 

1st Final GC Sara Poidevin Pro Women    Liah Harvie 

       Gabby Traxler 

        
       Tour of Delta 

       Sara Poidevin 

  

       Tour de l’Abitibi 

       Mason Burtnik 



VP Recreation & Transportation Report – Karly Coleman 

The committee has been working quietly to increase recreation and transportation goals, including forging connections 
with the provincial government (specifically Ashley Kalk, Tourism Development Officer and Kevin Cantelon, Environ-
mental Education Coordinator), discussing bicycle infrastructure ideas with MLA David Shepherd, providing monies for 
the Alberta Bicycle Commuter Conference (at which Karly is, representing ABA).  We have maintained connections to the 
Association of Pedestrian and Bicycle Professionals, to increase our skill base.  Representation on the committee has in-
creased to include people from Lethbridge, Medicine Hat, and Red Deer.   

 

 






























































